
Sam Simon 
 

 

December 17, 2013 

 

Eldred Woodford, President 

Canadian Sealers Association  

368 Hamilton Ave. 

St. John's, Newfoundland and Labrador  

  

Dear Mr. Woodford: 

 

I have flown from Los Angeles to St. John’s to hand-deliver my offer of a $1 million bonus 

payable to Canadian sealers if your association facilitates a government buyout of the fading East 

Coast seal trade. Unlike recent government seal bailouts benefiting a foreign-owned fur 

processor, this money would go directly to Canadian sealers.  

 

I make this offer in the wake of last month’s WTO ruling to uphold the EU’s ban on seal 

imports. With bans firmly in place across Europe, Russia, the U.S., and other countries, the 

writing is on the wall: The seal trade is finished. Leaders as diverse as President Obama and 

Vladimir Putin embrace this change, yet Canadian politicians remain too timid to initiate a 

buyout for fear of upsetting swing voters in eastern Canada—and because they don’t seem to 

care about individual sealers. That’s why I’m appealing to you as a trade leader to break the ice 

and prompt a buyout like those that helped asbestos miners, tobacco farmers, and workers in 

other collapsed industries.    

 

CBC commentator John Furlong reported that a Costco in St. John’s made more money in a 

weekend than the entire seal trade did in a year. “But let’s not let it limp along like this. It’s not 

fair to the tradition of sealers, it’s not fair to Newfoundlanders, and it's not fair to the 

environment,” he wrote, suggesting that the time has come to “pull the plug.” Many Canadians 

echo this thought, including my traveling companion, Pamela Anderson. We’re here with an 

incentive to help workers and spare animals.    

 

Here are the details of my offer:  

 By the end of 2014, the CSA must secure bipartisan agreement, with the cooperation of the 

Ministry of Fisheries and Oceans, to enact legislation permanently ending the commercial 

seal slaughter and to compensate sealers adequately. 

 This legislation must permanently dismantle the commercial seal fishery license program, 

including revoking current licenses, and require full implementation by the end of 2015. 

 This legislation must permanently halt the government’s futile, costly programs to try to 

establish foreign markets for products like seal meat and must also cease the use of tax 

dollars in fighting overseas bans, a program through which millions have already been 

wasted.  

 This legislation will solely address the East Coast commercial seal slaughter and excludes the 

native subsistence hunt and hunting for personal use, which allows up to six seals per 

individual. 



 If all these conditions are met, the Sam Simon Foundation will pay $1 million to the 

Canadian Sealers Association for distribution to its members as a year-end bonus on 

December 31, 2015.  

 

It seems in the best interests of sealers that the CSA sit down with the Ministry of Fisheries and 

Oceans and other industry stakeholders to demand an acceptable buyout program rather than lose 

everything. Your workers will get a million-dollar bonus if you do it now.  

 

If you wish to discuss this in person, we’re in St John’s today and tomorrow. If not, I look 

forward to hearing from you via e-mail.  

 

Sincerely,  

 
Sam Simon 


